NARBERTH TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Narberth Town Council, held in the Library, Narberth, on Tuesday 4th September 2018.

PRESENT:  Cllrs: 
E. Rogers, C Walters, R Barnes, D Harding, L Lloyd, 



D Norcross, R Platt, D Rigby, County Cllr V Dennis and 


Mr Barry Cooke. 
59/18
APOLOGIES:  (Agenda item 1)
Apologies were received from Cllr L Tucker-Jones, Cllr G Meredydd, Cllr S Rees, Cllr M Platt and Mrs Chris Harrison.   
60/18
DECLARATION OF PERSONAL INTEREST:  (Agenda item 2)

There was nothing known at this stage.
61/18
CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES:   (Agenda item 3)

The minutes of the Meeting held on the 3rd, 31st July and the 21st August 2018 was approved.  Proposed by Cllr Rigby, seconded by Cllr R Platt and agreed by the full Council.

62/18
MATTERS ARISING:  (Agenda item 4)

a)
EDF.  The Clerk stated that she had received several invoices from EDF; all in one go, for the Electricity Supply at the Castle, even though she had previously received credit notes for these invoices!  The Clerk had contacted EDF and informed them of the planned de-energisation date which they failed to keep and the subsequent emails between her and them.  They finally agreed and once again the Clerk has been informed that these invoices have been offset by credit notes and the account closed.   
b)
Churchyard.  Cllr Rogers, Cllr Harding and the Clerk will arrange to meet with FONCY next Tuesday. 
c)
Library.  The Clerk asked about clearing the stones from the wall that collapsed around the back of the Library and members felt that it was probably best to install a new gate to close this area off.    





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would get a quote for a wooden gate replacement.
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d)
Angel Inn.  The Clerk informed Council that during Civic Week reports of loose lead on the roof had been received by Cllr Norcross, who contacted Brains Brewery.  Whilst this has been removed Cllr Norcross stated that the flashing has curled up.  The Clerk will report this to the Brains maintenance team.  
e)
ATM.  The Clerk had received an email from BT Wholesale and Ventures to inform her that the Town Council’s letter has been forwarded to Cardtronics to reply and confirm if and when a kiosk will be installed.  The email stated that if the Clerk had not heard anything by the 4th September to let them know and they would chase.  The Clerk has sent an email to confirm she has not been contacted by Cardtronics.

63/18
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS:  (Agenda item 5)

a)
County Cllr Dennis stated that he has been asked to consider a parking Order for James John Close to ensure that cars only park on one side of the road.

b)
County Cllr Dennis stated that the recent Plastic Free Litter Pick was successful and that another one is to take place on the 16th September and the 14th October starting at 9.30 a.m.  County Cllr Dennis also stated that the County Council are going to try to bring their Plastic Free two minute collections in from the Coast to see if they can be sited within towns.

c)
County Cllr Dennis informed Council that four Education Officers will be employed by the County Council in order to help people with the process of going onto three week collections of waste.
64/18
REPORT OF THE CLERK:  (Agenda item 6)

a) 
Span Arts.  The Clerk had received two cheques for £50 each from Span Arts for the hire of the Castle grounds in August.  Members agreed to return both the £50 deposit and the £50 fee to Span Arts.
b)
Hywel Dda.  The Clerk had received an update and a copy of the report from Hywel Dda on their Big NHS Change – Communities’ Voice on Health and Care.  The full report and executive summary on this can be found at www.hywelddahb.wales.nhs.uk/hddchange 
c)
Independent Review Panel.  The Clerk had received a report on the Panel’s findings and Recommendations with regard to Community and Town Councils in Wales.
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d)
Chamber of Trade.  The Clerk had received a request from the Chamber for Councillors to attend the next meeting of the Chamber of Trade on Monday 17th September to hear their ideas on this year’s Christmas Lights.  Several Councillors agreed to attend this meeting.  


Councillors were disappointed to read in the Chamber of Trade’s July minutes that the Chamber of Trade’s representatives did not receive a great welcome and that the meeting was not very productive.   This meeting was called especially to hear the views and ideas of the Chamber and the Council’s Contractor was asked to attend to see if the ideas were feasible.  The two representatives of the Chamber arrived 15 minutes late and the only ideas put forward were to change the lightbulbs back to coloured and to purchase new Victorian style motifs.
e)
Narberth Town Council Guide.  The Clerk reported that she has received an email and telephone calls regarding the next edition of this Guide.  As a lot of complaints had been received following the first guide,







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should reply that the Town Council do not wish to support the next Edition.

f)
Footpath by Library.  The Clerk reported on a letter she had received from a lady living near the Library regarding the footpath between St James’ Street and the Fire Station.  Cllr Rees had sent the Clerk an email stating that she and Matt Cloud met the lady to discuss the situation and that the County Council are now dealing with this matter.    







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should inform the lady of this.
g)
Letter of Condolence.   The Clerk had received an email from Cllr Rees informing the Council that one of the key figures in making the Library a community managed success has sadly passed away.







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would send a letter of condolence to the family.

h)
Astro Turf.  The Clerk had received an email complaining about the amount of rubbish left on the Astro Turf and the surrounding area.  This was mainly plastic bottles and some broken glass.  The lady and her partner had cleared up the rubbish but asked if a bin could be placed nearer the pitch.  The couple had also spent a lot of time tying up the nets which have so many tears and holes.







IT WAS RESOLVED  to ask the Narberth
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Observer to put a piece under Narberth News asking for people to respect this wonderful free facility, not vandalise the nets and to either place rubbish in the litter bin on the hill or to take it home.   

i)
Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant.  The Clerk informed members that she had forwarded them an email from the County Council to remind them that no formal application has been made yet from Narberth for this funding.  Mr Shales from the County Council is happy to meet with the community to discuss the options available.  Cllr Meredydd had sent the Clerk an email in her absence to suggest this money is used to erect bilingual street signage in Narberth to help with the tourist image and that she would support anything that enhances Narberth as a welsh community. 
j)
Risk Assessment.  The Clerk stated that whilst she was carrying out an Inspection at the Churchyard in August, she noticed that two large heavy branches had fallen off one of the trees that overhang the bank at Castle Hill during the strong winds.   After informing the Mayor, the Clerk contacted the Grass-cutting contractor to ask if he could retrieve these branches safely in case they slid further down the bank in the next bout of heavy rain as they could potentially end up on the highway.  The Contractor arrived on site and removed the hazard identified.  Unfortunately, the fallen branches had snapped the wooden handrail in two and the Clerk has asked for this to be replaced.







IT WAS RESOLVED that this was in order.  The Clerk stated that the Contractor was having difficulty in getting a replacement piece of wood due to the unusual length involved.  The Clerk had suggested if the length could not be purchased that another post was erected or rope used in the interim.  Members suggested that this would work and would be safer if two rows of rope were used. 

k)
Public Toilets.  The Clerk had received a telephone message from a gentleman about his unfortunate fall over the high step in the Gents Toilets on the Town Moor.  The gentleman was concerned as there are no warning signs in place about this.  The Clerk had emailed the complaint to the County Council and requested that they telephone the gentleman back to let him know what action they were taking.  The Clerk also telephoned the gentleman herself to inform him of her actions.

l)
St Andrew’s Churchyard.  The Clerk had received a letter of complaint about the overgrown state of the bottom end of the Churchyard.  This will be looked at during the site visit with FONCY.   
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m)
One Voice Wales.  The Clerk had received a letter of confirmation for the Council’s 2018-19 membership and the request for the names of the Council’s representatives who are Cllr R Platt, Cllr M Platt and Cllr L Lloyd.
n)
Community Health Council.  The Clerk had received a letter asking for Volunteers to assist with the Health Council’s work of representing patients and the public, listening to their concerns and working with the health service to improve the quality of patient care.

o)
Complaint.  The Clerk read out a complaint email from a Narberth resident about comments she had read in the local newspaper with regard to a Councillor reporting on an issue she had raised.  







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk would apologise for any upset caused and state that the Council have open meetings where they discuss issues and at times things may be said out of place, but that the Council have noted this and they will review their conduct at meetings.
p)
NHS Wales.  The Clerk had received a Consultation Document on the Provision of Adult Thoracic Surgery in South Wales. 

q)
Scottish Power.  The Clerk had received notification from Scottish Power that the switch of Narberth Town Council’s electricity supplier at the Library is now complete.  

r)
Dwr Cymru Welsh Water.  The Clerk had received a credit note for £265.09.

s)
Donations.  The Clerk had received the annual accounts from the Football Club for 2017 and 2018 and from Narberth Cricket Club for 2017.  The Clerk will now release the relevant donation cheques.

t)
Town Council Link Officer Evaluation.  The Clerk had received a brief evaluation form to complete from the County Council.  It is hoped that a meeting will be held on the 28th September, but this is to be confirmed.   Unfortunately Cllr Rogers is unavailable on this date, but Cllr R Platt will attend on her behalf with the Clerk.

u)
Our Big NHS Change.  The Clerk had received a thank you letter for the Council’s reply on this consultation.  The feedback will be noted and fed into the consultation process.

v)
Templeton CP School.  The County Council informed Narberth Town Council of the regulated alteration to Templeton CP School so that the age range they can admit is amended from 4-11 years to 3-11 years in order to effect the 
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admission of nursery pupils.  
w)
Happy Planet Green Store.  The Clerk had received an email from the newly opened shop stating that they are going to place an old red telephone box and fill it with flowers on the small gravelled area in front of their shop.  The Clerk had checked with the owner and they have applied to the County Council to see if planning permission is required.

x)
Fallen tree.  The Clerk had received a telephone call from the Site Manager at Persimmon Homes in August informing her of a tree that had blown down and was blocking the footpath on the safe routes to school at Jesse Road.  The Clerk had telephone the County Council about this and stressed the urgency of having the footpath cleared.  

y)
Placed based Services.  Cllr Rees had asked the Clerk to gain permission to reply to an email from the Independent Review Panel who requested a short story (A4) on how the community took over the Pool and the Library and what obstacles they came up against.  






IT WAS RESOLVED that this would be in order.

z)
Pembrokeshire Coast National Park.  The Clerk had emailed Councillors a copy of the proposed order for off street parking places for information.  Narberth is not affected.
aa)
Town Hall.  The Clerk had received a letter from Jelly Egg asking if it was possible to terminate the Lease on the Town Hall early.  Whilst Jelly Egg has sub-leased the building for the last two years, the current tenant is leaving at the end of September.  The Lease with Jelly Egg has three years to run.  Jelly Egg is aware of interested parties who wish to take over the lease of the building but feel that maybe the Town Council would rather deal with future tenants direct and therefore offer a longer term than three years.  In the interim, rather than leave the building empty, Jelly Egg asked if she could sub-lease the Town Hall for 3 months from October – December for a pop-up shop selling own range clothing.   Jelly Egg stated the rate she has offered the Lease for, which includes VAT.  Mr Cooke raised his concerns with regard to VAT being charged on the building and stated that this may have consequences for the Town Council in years to come, even though Jelly Egg continues to pay the rental to the Town Council direct as agreed in the Contract.  







IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should make this an Agenda item in order that the Council could consider this fully.  In the interim, the Clerk was to inform Jelly Egg that Council are happy for the pop-
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up shop to be allowed the sub-lease for October – December as long as the 
same conditions of hiring are observed and nothing is fixed to the exterior of the Town Hall wall.  The Clerk was to state that VAT must not be charged on the sub-lease and to find out whether or not VAT has been charged previously.

65/18 PLANNING APPLICATIONS:  (Agenda item 7)

a)
18/0499/PA  2 Picton Terrace, Spring Gardens – Change of use from A2 (credit union office) to D1 (chiropractic and sports injury clinic) – No Objection.  Cllr Rigby declared an interest as she works in the building next door.
b)
18/0531/PA  4 Rhydfelin – New Dwelling (in retrospect) – Object for the same reasons as previously given by the County Council when the developer applied for 5 dwellings and was only granted permission for three.  As far as the Town Council are concerned, these objections still apply.  Cllr Rogers declared an interest as she owns a property on Bridge Hill.
65.1
Conditionally Approved:

a)
18/0068/LB  Barns at Blaenffynnonau, Redstone Road – Convert existing barns into residential accommodation and new bat outbuilding.
b)
18/0204/PA  Narberth Rugby Football Club, Spring Gardens – Replacement of existing natural surface playing field with 3G artificial multi-sport pitch and associated works comprising re-profiling of ground levels, erection of fencing, provision of a spectator canopy over new footpath, re-orientation of existing floodlights, revised means of surface water disposal, creation of informal car parking/storage container storage area and temporary alteration of internal access route during construction period.  
c)
18/0370/PA  1 Market Square – Alterations to building, construction of mezzanine floor and change of use from A2 (Bank) to A1 (Shop).

d)
18/0111/PA  Flat 15 Market Square – Alterations to 1st Floor wing to create glazed opening and inset balcony.

e)
18/0112/LB  Flat 15 Market Square – Alterations to 1st Floor wing to create glazed opening and inset balcony.
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65.2
Withdrawal of Application:
a)
18/0359/PA  Castle School, Sodston Manor, Sodston – Deletion of condition 2 of consent 15/0132/PA to allow retention of school buildings (units 1, 2, 3 and 5) and retrospective permission for additional school buildings (unit 4, 6, 7 and 8) and close-boarded boundary fence; conversion of redundant agricultural barn to form school sports canopy.  Prior to this withdrawal notice, the Clerk had received a letter stating that this planning application was to be heard by the Planning and Public Rights of Way Committee today, 4th September.

66/18 NARBERTH TOWN:  (Agenda item 8)

a)
Japanese Knotweed.  Cllr Rigby reported that Knotweed is present at the Football Field and Cllr Lloyd added that it is also in Tabernacle Lane.




IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk will report this to the County Council.

b)
Post Office.  Cllr Rigby stated that when the new sorting office opens in October, any businesses in Narberth or Tenby that uses Franked Mail will have to take their post to the Sorting Office as this will not be accepted at the Post Office Counter.

c)
Benches.  Cllr R Platt stated that people had been looking for places to sit whilst in Narberth and that there is only the blue bench and the bench outside Nobles at the top end of the High Street.

d)
BT.  Cllr R Platt mentioned the mess caused by BT who was working outside the Angel Inn, but that thankfully this has been cleared up now.

e)
RFC.  Cllr Harding stated that no lids have been placed on the litter bins at the Club as yet.  Cllr Meredydd is looking into this and there was nothing to report in Cllr Meredydd’s absence.  Cllr Harding felt that dogs should be kept on a lead whilst being walked around the safe routes footpath at Bloomfield.  

f)
Welcome to Narberth Sign.  Cllr Harding asked if Council were going ahead with this signage and the Clerk stated that due to the large costs involved, there are no funds to cover this signage in this year’s budget but that it could be considered at the Precept meeting for the next financial year.  

f)
Food Festival.  Cllr Harding informed Council that Samba Doc will be playing on the Sunday at the Food Festival.
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g)
Ironman Wales.  Cllr Harding raised her concerns with the amount of plastic water bottles discarded after this event.

h)
Old CP School.  Cllr Walters asked for an update on the sale of the Old School and was informed that all is proceeding well.  Cllr Walters asked who is currently responsible for this building as there is a new broken window and that trees need cutting back.  Mr Cooke stated that this is currently still the County Council’s responsibility and that he will ask the individual concerned to carry-out an inspection. 
i)
Persimmon Homes.  Concerns were raised that Persimmon Homes are not sticking to the Conditions imposed by Planning in that they are working on days they are not supposed to be open; doing letter drops to state that they are going to carry out work on certain days and then not doing the work and not keeping the entrance visibly clear at Station Road.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should contact Building Regulations about this.  

j)
Spring Gardens.  Members were told of the concerns with regard to the safety barriers not being very sturdy at the building work currently on-going in the Lane to the Rugby Club as this Lane is used by a lot of children.






IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should report this to Building Regulations.

k)
Castle School.  As this planning application has been withdrawn, 





IT WAS RESOLVED that the Clerk should ask the Planning Authority to enforce the initial planning conditions.

l)
Unsung Heroes.  Cllr Walters reported on the ‘unsung hero’ who recently saved the life of a desperate lady in Narberth.  





IT WAS RESOLVED to write and applaud the ‘unsung hero’ for her courage and the strength shown by her actions.  
m)
Bench.  Cllr Rogers stated that the people who painted one of the Benches outside the Library are happy to paint the other bench as well and asked if necessary would the Council would be willing to pay for the paint for this.  
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IT WAS RESOLVED that the Council would pay for the paint.

67/18  COUNCIL LINK OFFICERS:   (Agenda item 9)

Mr Cooke informed Council that he is leaving Pembrokeshire County Council at the end of September, so this will be his last meeting as one of the Link Officers.  Mr Cooke stated that his time with Narberth Town council had been very enjoyable, mainly because of the way in which the meetings are run.  Council wished Mr Cooke well for the future.
68/18
MEMBERS REPRESENTING COUNCIL ON OTHER BODIES:  (Agenda item 10)
a)
Future Forum.  Cllr Norcross stated that a meeting was held to discuss the Enhancing Pembrokeshire Grant money and it was suggested to apply for drainage of the Town Moor in order that the Play Park can be used throughout the year as currently this floods every winter.  DMJ Specialists have given a verbal quote to drain and make a French trench in order that the water can run down to where the drains are located.  The Play Park Committee is still awaiting a written quote and is chasing this.  Another two companies have been approached, the first was not interested and the second said they are too busy.  Cllr Norcross stated that he would reply to the email the Clerk had forwarded to express the Play Park’s interest.  When further details are available, Cllr Norcross stated that they will be brought to the Council to discuss.
69/18
GRASS CUTTING CONTRACT:  (Agenda item 11)

The Clerk asked Council if they wished for the Contractor to carry-out a second cut of the Public Footpaths and Common Land in October.  





IT WAS RESOLVED that this should be done.
70/18
AUDIT CERTIFICATE AND OPINION:  (Agenda item 12)

The Clerk stated that unfortunately she had not received the Audit Certificate and Opinion for the Council to approve at tonight’s meeting.  As this needs to be done by the 30th September 2018, the Clerk asked if a meeting could be called once she had received the necessary documentation.  On a proposal by Cllr Norcross which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council, that the Clerk should follow this course of action.
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71/18   FINANCIAL REPORT:   (Agenda item 13)

71.1 
Income received:

a)
Jelly Egg - Direct Debit -     
£    457.68
b)
Nat West Interest -

£        1.00 
c)
PCC 2nd instalment of Precept - 
£19,000.00

71.2

Payments made in August:

a)
Milford Haven Town Band -
£         50.00

b)
Anne Lonsdale - 
£    1,300.50

c)
Friends of Narberth Library (Insurance)
£       149.40

d)
Chris Viggars 2 x Castle, 3 x Church – Castle Bank- 
£       690.00  





e)
E. Bradbury (Launder of tablecloths) - 
£         30.33

71.3

Payments Due:

a)
100 x Stamps - 


£       65.00

d)
S Rees (Dog fouling signs)

£       23.25

e)
DCWW (Library)

£       59.02

f)
Chris Viggars (1x Castle, 3 x Church and the 

        removal of fallen tree branches)    
£     465.00

g)
S Rees (10 x Council ties)

£       89.90

h)
Glyn Edwards Office Equipment Ltd
£       59.82


 

IT WAS RESOLVED on a proposal by Cllr Norcross which was seconded by Cllr Rigby and agreed by full Council to make these payments.
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